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YOUTH COUNCIL
MINUTES
Wednesday, October 10, 2012
Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board
439 South Union Street

Lawrence, MA  01843
Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:
Nicole Austermann, Howard Allen, Lisa Coy, April Lyskowsky, Linda Piergeorge, Steve Noroian, Brad Howell, Barbara Richards, Michael Strem, Ed Warnshuis, Ellen Weinhold
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Marina Acosta, Janet Allison, Irene Chalek, Tom Connors, Beverly DeSalvo, Ed Fitzgerald, Heidi Riccio, Megan Shea, Cal Williams
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Mary Kivell, Cristy Gomez
OTHERS:
Denise Perrault
I.
Call to Order
A quorum being present, Howard Allen filling in for Cal Williams called the meeting to order at 11:45 a.m.  He said that Cal was at an important meeting with his CEO looking to develop a new stream of money for youth.
Introductions were made around the table.
II.
Approval of September 12, 2012 Minutes
Howard then called for a motion to approve the minutes of the September 12, 2012 meeting.
Motion by Mike Strem seconded by Linda Piergeorge to approve the minutes of the September 12, 2012 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.
III.
Summer Youth Programs Report
Howard then called on Cristy Gomez to present the Summer Youth Programs Report. Cristy said that there were three programs she would be reporting on the program MVWIB and VWCC ran in the summer.  She also said that this report does not cover the WIA year long programs.
The first program is the Bridging the Opportunity Gap Program (BOG) with a goal to teach work readiness skills, raise career awareness, and provide work experience.  This grant was targeted for DYS committed youth and we needed 8 youth and got 10.  They attended a total of six hours of career readiness workshops on financial success, staying safe in the workplace, workplace success and resume writing.  The youth were also provided hands on work experience for 20 to 30 hours per week for up to 8 weeks. ValleyWorks staff assessed each youth for work readiness at the start of the program and a Business Service Representative interviewed each participant to determine career interest and proper job match and workplace placement.  The overall outcome was to increase the ability of the youth to find and keep a job.  By the end of the program, all Bog program graduates had clearer education and career goals.  All BOG participants graduated with a resume.
Cristy reported that some of the companies that participated were Lawrence DPW, Methuen Housing Authority, New Balance Store, Riverside Pizza and Lawrence YWCA to name a few.  There were many positive comments from employers who saw a lot of growth in the participants and most were excellent workers.
The Pathways to MCAS Success program is to assist high school students from the class of 2003 to 2013 pass one or more MCAS tests to complete their high school diploma.  Recruitment was done by the Career Center in conjunction with the high school staff.  Assessment is an ongoing process and individual counseling services the student’s plan goals were updated and reevaluated.  Applicable services were provided and students who attend MCAS remediation classes were eligible to receive bus passes.  Serving a cohort of youth in the summer who then transition to Pathways fall classes kept youth focused and engaged on MCAS for the November and/or March tests.  The changes affected by the MCAS waiver that expired in July 2012 have made it more difficult to determine which tests and scores older students (pre 2010) need to complete their MCAS requirement.  The waiting period for the MCAS results has put some plans on hold.  Successfully blending our resources to offer a wide range of choices on either or both college or career pathways, allowed us to anticipate customer’s needs and offer choices for potential next steps.
Cristy also distributed a copy of the Pathways Newsletter that was mailed to youth, youth service agencies, high schools and libraries this summer.

Cristy said that the YouthWorks program is the biggest program with 276 youth in summer employment experiences.  There were 166 from Lawrence, 85 from Haverhill, and 25 from Methuen who met the income criteria.  Youth worked up to 25 hours per week at $8 per hour from July 9 through August 17, 2012.  The program was extended to August 31 allowing youth to work up to 30 hours for the last three weeks of the program.  The second program objective is to ensure that participants build employability skills.  Enrollees participated in 10 hours of workshops to enhance work based learning.  ValleyWorks partnered with Metro Credit Union and provided participants with banking related information and youth were offered the opportunity to open a savings account and had their bi-weekly paychecks deposited into their account.  The VWCC had a dedicated Business Service Representative for the YouthWorks Program (Susan Ingham).  The 2012 YouthWorks Program included public, non-profit, and private sector employment in a variety of occupations.  A total of 62 employers participated and 22 were non-profit, 26 public and 14 private.  A total of 17 participants obtained unsubsidized employment and two youth were hired by their worksites.
Mike Strem asked if we had any employer feedback and Cristy said that we received surveys back from 145 students on what work and what doesn’t.  Cristy said that employer surveys will go out next week.  The surveys are from Commonwealth Corporation who will use them to compile data from each region which Cristy said would be shared with the Youth Council.  Members also asked for a copy of the survey which Lisa Coy said she would get for them.
Mike Strem noted that the employers were mostly non-profits and not manufacturers and wondered about that.  Cristy said that we have worked with J & M Industries and Lisa said that we reached out to them and would welcome any help from the board.  Lisa said that we would need manufacturers in the area on a bus route as they youth don’t have transportation.  She said that the youth surveys provided some interesting feedback.  An example is the comment that others who were not working as hard were getting the same pay and that they like to choose their own job.  We told them that they are responsible for themselves and doing the right thing.  Lisa said that we were a little more successful with Connecting Activities and placing youth where they have special interests.

Cristy said that we don’t know about funding for YouthWorks until the last minute.  Howard Allen said that there is a disconnect between what the schools are teaching and what employers are looking for.  Denise Perrault said as a former CETA participant what she found lacking was accessible information and opportunity.  We need to think outside the box.  Howard mentioned a young man who expressed an interest in becoming an auto mechanic but didn’t think of it as a career path to perhaps owning his own business.  He said that the STEM initiative is well intended but there is no area of proportion.  Ed Warnshuis said that Philips HC in Andover is hiring and high tech and bio tech in the area is beginning to pop.  He said the problem is how to educate and fill the jobs.
There was discussion on GEDs and the barriers to getting them.  Brad Howell said that with the exception of Mike Strem we are lacking business around the table.  We should try to get companies to come in or on the board and ask them what they want.  Howard said that most employers are dealing with college students and high school is young for them.  UPS, Fed Ex, Fidelity and Putnam all take interns on a regular basis.  The business structure has changed and the kind of internships available are not geared to high school youth.  We are in a service based environment.  If you look at Sal’s big box pizza business he has even bought housing for employees which is almost reminiscent of 100 years ago.  This is a big challenge and we need to look at the questions and refine what we want to do.  Ed Warnshuis mentioned Raytheon as a local employer and Howard said that he will contact them and get some feedback.
IV.
In School Program Update
Lisa Coy began by saying that we haven’t done an In School program for several years.  We are working on Connecting Activities which is funded by DESE at Lawrence High School, Lawrence Learning Center, and Haverhill High School in the schools every day.  The goal is to make youth understand the value of why they go to school and why algebra is important.  We are also working with teachers to get then to incorporate work and skills into curriculum.  We had 125 participants in the summer and 100 for the school year from September – June 30th.  Staff are there from 9 – 1 pm and students get a pass to meet with them.
Lisa said that Haverhill High School has a new program called SNAP geared for 25 seniors deemed at risk through an early warning indicator.  There is an intern program after school for ½ credit for attending classes.  There is also a VIP (Violence Prevention Program) after school in Haverhill where kids are assigned to a mentor weekly.  They are paid a stipend if they maintain a grade level and there are incentives at the end.  The program just started and we have 9 enrolled with one internship slated at Regan Ford.

V.
Youth Resource Room Status
Lisa Coy said that many of the One Stop Career Centers across Massachusetts have a Youth Resource Room and we have always wanted one.  When youth come into the Career Center it can be intimidating to them.  We wanted a place just for youth to help them with finding jobs.  We have identified space and hope to begin operating on January 2nd on Monday through Friday from 1:00 – 4:30 pm.  This room will be staffed by youth staff and have 12 computers, a fax machine and a copy machine.  We will also post a hot jobs listing.  We hope this will result in more youth using the career center.  We will have a BSR (Business Service Representative) assigned to youth only.
There was discussion on engaging employers and Lisa said that Susan Ingham does a very good job but we have found that we have greater success in placing students once they finish training.  We are one of the highest ranked in the state for successful outcomes for training.  She said that we need to get the board and Youth Council involved.

VI.
Adjournment
Having no further business Ed Warnshuis made a motion to adjourn seconded by April Lyskowsky.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell
Mary Kivell
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